ORDINARY MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday 20th September 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Keeble, Cllr K Bennett, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Watley,  Cllr Dean, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Lennon, Cllr T Bennett and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present and taking minutes in the holiday absence of the Clerk. 
Also present Mr Terry Smith, Herald Magazine Editor and 2 Parishioners.

0753
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Mason, Cllr Geary, Cllr Cannon, Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk), County Cllr Lesley Wagland and Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst.
0754
CO-OPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR


Mrs Nelson reported that the relevant administrative procedures had been completed with BBC and the meeting confirmed Mr Thomas Bennett as a Parish Councillor for the Blackmore area.    Cllr Bennett signed the register of acceptance (witnessed by Mrs Nelson) and the Clerk will complete the final paperwork on her return from holiday.Cllr Bennett, who had retired last year, outlined his career and past experience in local government, planning and health & safety and was warmly welcomed onto the Council.    Cllr Bennett will attend the Planning and Parks & Open Spaces committees and confirm which he will join in due course.  
0755
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
Cllr K Bennett pointed out that Item 1 on the Agenda should read “Approval of Minutes of the Ordinary Council Meeting held on 19th July 2018” (not 21 Jun 18).   In addition, Item 0722 of the July minutes should read “The June 2018 PC minutes were signed.....” (not April) and on Page 4, Item 0739 should read “quotations.... in the region of £410 to £490” (not £4100 to £4,900).    These amendments were noted and the July PC minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman. 

0756
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

For the benefit of Cllr T Bennett, Cllr K Bennett explained the importance of declaring any interests.    None were declared.
0757    OPEN FORUM 

Two residents were in attendance from Wyatts Green.   Mr Clase expressed his disappointment at the lack of action by the Parish Council regarding speeding through Wyatts Green.    Mrs Clase reported that she had spoken with Mrs Clapham who had indicated that, regrettably, there was little the Council could do to push through any traffic-calming measures.   Mrs Clase suggested that, in addition to the existing VAS signs which seemed to be ineffective, painting 30 mph signs on the road would remind drivers of the speed limit.   Cllr McCarthy reported on the Speed Initiative, plans for which are currently in hand.   It was  further reported that a local resident had been taking pictures of over-weight lorries and these have been passed to the Parish Clerk and ECC but without any positive results.   Cllr McCarthy agreed to investigate the County/Borough Council’s policy on painting speed limits on roads.
0758
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  No items declared.


0759
CORRESPONDENCE

The RFO reported on the following items which had been dealt with or raised by the Clerk:
· Mrs Jane Marr had requested that a fence be erected around the children’s play area on the Walter Hobbs field in Blackmore.    It was noted that his had been considered when the new play area was installed but the advice from ROSPA was not to have fencing.   This item will be referred to the POS Committee.
Action:  POS Committee
· A resident had asked for the dangerously overgrown hedgerow opposite Soap House footpath to be cut back.   The Clerk contacted BBC which promptly carried out this work, to the approval of the resident.
· The Clerk had written to BBC to enquire what new arrangements had been put in place following the closure of the BBC/Parish Members Enquiry Protocol system.

· Cllr McCarthy reported on a complaint from a resident that the hedge surrounding Mill Lane play area was overgrown.   This will be forwarded to the POS Committee for action.







Action:  POS Committee
· Cllr McCarthy reported on a recent initiative by major councils to move the responsibility for certain services to Parish councils, e.g. highway repairs, in the belief that Parishes can undertake this work more cost-effectively than larger councils.   A fund of £200,000 has been allocated for this purpose and ECC is looking for three PCs to carry out trials although PCs must still use ECC contractors.   The Clerk is asked to contact ECC for further information before 5th October when the trial Parishes will be selected.  The meeting expressed its concern about liability falling on PCs in the event of bad workmanship and also the amount of Councillor time needed to oversee such work.








Action:  Parish Clerk
0760    BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS


Cllr Keeble reported on further LDP discussions which hinted that there may possibly only be an access road across the Tipps Cross playing field to reach a smaller development on the rear land and that the identified Orchard Piece and Woollard Way developments would be reduced in size.   He further explained that the management of flood risk is the responsibility of developers.   Mr Ruck (BBC) has promised a Q&A session on the LDP before Christmas.

A further problem has arisen with the operation of the (2)61 bus.   Currently this is being run by the parent company (Swallow Coaches) as Regal and Imperial have withdrawn from the business.   Whilst the subsidy has been guaranteed by ECC, the service will cease if no operator is prepared to run it.


Cllr Keeble reported that Parish Councils have been identified as being the “third-tier” with regard to safe-guarding responsibilities.   Councillors should report any instances of need, abuse etc. on an ad hoc basis to Kim Anderson or Tracy Lily at BBC.


Some residents had complained that the Library bus service is “in tatters” when they recently had insufficient time to select their books.   However Mr Terry Smith clarified that residents had been chatting during the half-hour visit and left themselves with only a minimum time to choose.    He further reported that the Library Service was currently conducting a survey which might result in library times/ visits being increased, reinstating a visit to Tipps Cross hall.  


Cllr Keeble again asked for volunteers for Speed Watch training.
Action:  All Councillors

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
0761
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£


Addressee


Description

     
   425.00

Tipps Cross Hall

Parish rent (quarter)


     75.00

Petty cash


1,600.00

Kelhatch Press

Inv. 3746 – printing Herald


   462.00

Town & Country Landscape
Inv. 987 – fell tree on village green









Inv. 988 – Blackmore ditch, Back & Outings Lanes

4,000.00

Unity Trust PC Account
Online bank payments
Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) October £-

Mrs R Nelson £-

HMR&C– £-
Essex Pension Fund - £-

MDL (grass cutting) - £886.77
      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: Nil
0762    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st August 2018
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting.  Mrs Nelson reported that it had been another quiet month.   The total costs for the Fingerposts project had been shown in the Accruals/Major Projects column as had the previously approved costs (£260) to mend the Allotment Garden container following a burglary.   The MUGA loan repayment was paid by the Village Hall in the month.
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

The August 2018 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
0763    FINANCIAL POWERS:
The Clerk had circulated the Council’s response to Mr Ruck, BBC prior to the meeting and Mrs Nelson provided some further copies to the meeting. 

Cllr McCarthy reported that BBC had been chasing for payment of the outstanding dog/litter bin collection invoices, which the PC has been holding pending a reasonable response from Mr Ruck at BBC.   He further explained the unsatisfactory situation whereby the Parishes are doubly-taxed for many services.   Cllr K Bennett explained that in 1974, when the Parish was transferred from Epping to Brentwood, it had been agreed that BBC would reimburse all costs incurred in maintaining the Parish at its former standard.   BBC has reneged on this agreement and Cllr K Bennett again raised the option of a Freedom of Information request to BBC to supply the relevant legal documentation setting out this agreement.   Cllr T Bennett suggested that BBC should be asked to provide evidence of the resolution it passed allowing double-taxation of the Parishes.    The Clerk is asked to discuss with Cllr McCarthy with the intention of a letter being sent to Mr Ruck at BBC.   In the meantime, the Clerk is asked to inform the BBC Accounts Department that the invoice will not be paid until the matter is resolved.










Action:  PC/Cllr McCarthy
0764
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Mr Smith explained that the issue date for the next Herald would normally be mid November which is too early to include the 100 year commemorations of WW1 and further updates on the LDP.    Mr Smith will discuss postponing the print-run with the printer to accommodate these important articles.  All contributors are reminded to let Mr and Mrs Smith have their content not later than 31st October.
Action:  ALL

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0765
 PLANS

The following planning meetings were held since the last ordinary council meeting.  All in accordance with the planning reports made by the committee which were approved and accepted. 

14th August – Applications discussed: 

18/01351/FUL – 19 Orchard Piece, Blackmore.   Removal of oil storage building and construction of 1 bed dwelling on adjacent land.    BBC has twice refused planning permission but the Planning Committee offered no objection.


18/01382/FUL – 19 Orchard Piece.   Static caravan within the private garden to be used as temporary accommodation during the construction of side and rear extension to property.   No objection was offered on the proviso that the caravan is removed on completion of the work.


Cllr Lockhart (committee chairman) read out his report and stated that details have been received of a planning appeal submission re “Jubilee” in Mill Lane which had been refused planning permission by BBC re raising ridge height and installing dormers to a new first floor.    The planning consultant advising the householder has identified numerous inconsistencies where BBC have approved very similar applications, leading it to conclude that the controversial policy of BBC to safeguard single storey accommodation for the needs of the elderly or less mobile residents is outdated.

0766
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
As noted on the planning reports submitted to BBC.

0767
BBC’s Local Development Plan (LDP)

Cllr McCarthy reported on the suggestion that a further 2,000 homes have been added to the 7,000 target already set by BBC.    These may be included in the LDP document to be approved in November which could lead to the “reserve” locations, as identified in the LDP being further considered.    The Council’s approach to the next stage was reviewed at the P&R meeting in August and discussions on how best to proceed will now commence with Holmes & Hills, the chosen solicitors.   (NOTE:  The Clerk has contacted Mr Michael Harman and is awaiting a reply).   It was noted that BBC has not carried out an Environmental Impact Survey which has delayed agreement with Basildon and Thurrock Councils regarding the building of Dunton Village.    A presentation had been given at the recent BPPCA meeting by the developer Hastoe, which liked to work with Parish Councils to provide suitable housing for the area.   It is possible that a Housing Needs Survey could be used to reduce the impact of new development, i.e. density/type of property etc.   


POS (PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE


The meeting due to be held on 10th September 2018 was not quorate and no minutes were therefore issued.   Outstanding items have been carried forward in these minutes as below:-
0768
Pedestrian sign at the corner of Soap House public footpath


It was felt that the sign was no longer required;  this item referred back to the POS Committee for their decision.






Action:  POS Committee

0769 
Damaged wooden seat on the Green

The Clerk had received quotations to replace the damaged bench which were in the region of £410 to £490. It was proposed by Cllr McCarthy, seconded by Cllr Mason and approved by the PC that the Clerk would order two new seats and ask for the best discounted rate and proceed. One to be sited on the Green, Blackmore and the other to replace the old seat outside the Mill Lane Play Area. Action: The Clerk will organise. Total Landscapes to be instructed to install them with concrete bases.
0770
The sign at the Millennium Park

Cllr Keeble is instructing Stuart Allen to replace the existing sign. 

0771
Parish Planters

Cllr Mason advised he had found volunteers to water these. The Clerk will purchase garden centre vouchers as a thank you for them. Action: Cllr Mason will provide the Clerk with an updated list of volunteers and the number of vouchers required in order she can purchase these.
0772
Parish Fireworks Event 2018

Cancelled due to a lack of volunteers.   Subsequent to this meeting, an approach was received from Ongar Round Table to use the Millennium Park for a fireworks display to be run by their organisation.    Discussions are ongoing.
0773
Speed surveys (Parish speeding) and overweight vehicles

Pending a further meeting with Cllr Lesley Wagland. The Clerk continues to collate complaints and photographic evidence of this problem.
0774
Broken kerb stones in Plovers Mead

Cllr Mason advised that his neighbour was pursuing a claim with ECC for damage to her vehicle tyres and wheels because of broken kerb stones. 
0775
 Parish Autumn Litter Pick

Scheduled for 20th October at 10am.

0776
CIF fund (ECC)

The Clerk has established that the CIF fund is continuing and she has been in contact with the new administrator at ECC.    The closing date for applications has been deferred to 24th October.  
0777
Parish Tree Survey

Ongoing with Cllr Mason and the Clerk.

0778
Over-weight vehicles travelling through the Parish

The Clerk is requesting a further meeting with Cllr Wagland;  date to be confirmed.
0779    CLERK’S REPORT


Royal Merchant Navy Day Commemorative Service – Monday 3rd September

Cllr McCarthy reported on the very successful and moving ceremony to mark Royal Merchant Navy Date which was attended by Mr Ron Quested and members of his family as well as many Parishioners including another Navy veteran, Mr Phil Hinde.    Photographs were circulated and it was agreed that this should become an annual event.   
0780
MEETING DATES

Parks & Open Spaces 
8 Oct 18
6.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Planning
10 Oct 18
5.45pm
Blackmore Village Hall Committee Room

Parish Council
18 Oct 18
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

0781
Mrs Nelson reported that in addition to the details of an art exhibition circulated by the Clerk, Blackmore St Laurence’s Church would be holding its bi-annual Art Exhibition over the weekend of Saturday 28th and Sunday 29th September.   

0782
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr K Bennett reminded the meeting of the requirement to inform the Clerk if Councillors are unable to attend any Council or Committee meetings.    

0783
FOOTPATH – WYATTS GREEN ROAD AND BEEHIVE CHASE


A complaint has been received regarding the state of the footpath;   the Clerk is asked to pass this complaint on to Cllr Wagland/ECC
Action:  Parish Clerk

Cllr T Bennett thanked Councillors for their help during his first meeting.

END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.20 pm
Signed (Chairman):________  _________________   Date: __________________________ 
1

